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IOS Meetings  and  Show  Dates 
June 13 – Members' Meeting, Chicago 
Botanic Garden.  Speaker: Mario Ferrusi of 
Marsh Hollow Orchids.  Workshop:  Lois 
Cinert, Plants You Haven’t Killed Yet ... 
Because You've Never Heard of Them. 
 
July 11  – Board of Directors Meeting , 
Chicago Botanic Garden, Fairchild Room,  
9:30-11:30 AM.  All IOS members are 
welcome to attend. 
 
July 11 – Members' Meeting, Chicago 
Botanic Garden, Steve Beckendorf, 
Professor Emeritus of Genetics, Genomics 
and Development, UC Berkeley. 
 
August 21 ( Saturday ) – Member’s 
Meeting, Picnic hosted by Oak Hill Gardens, 
Dundee, IL.  
 
September 12  – Board of Directors 
Meeting , Chicago Botanic Garden, Fairchild 
Room,  9:30-11:30 AM.  All IOS members 
are welcome to attend. 
 
September 12 – Members' Meeting, 
Chicago Botanic Garden.  Speaker: Karen 
Muir, AOS judge and noted grower from 
California. Workshop: Victor Lentini, Orchid 
Growing Under Lights. 
 
October 9 -10 – IOS Fall Show,  Chicago 
Botanic Garden. 
 

 

Orchid Events 
June 12  – Orchid judging , Chicago 
Judging Center of the American Orchid 
Society, Chicago Botanic Garden, 
Auditorium at 1:00 PM. Open to the public. 
 

President’s Message 
Luis Torres, President 

Two years already!  It doesn’t seem that long 
ago since first assuming the role of IOS president 
and wondering how it would all work out.  
Actually I really enjoyed it. I got to serve with an 
excellent board of directors that made much of 
the decision making really straightforward.  The 
role gave me the opportunity to get to know 
many of you much better than otherwise might 
have been the case.  Not always under the best of 
circumstances I might add.  Sometimes the 
phone would ring or an email would land in my 
inbox expressing frustration or outright 
disagreement.  Sometimes much worse.  
Nonetheless, without exception, these flash 
points opened into opportunities to build better 
relationships.  At a fundamental level this is a 
big part of what it means to hold the position of 
president.  As much as I was ambitious to build a 
bigger, better IOS, ultimately I realized it can 
only happen one successful relationship at a 
time, whether it be attracting a new member or 
retaining an existing one.   

 
Over the course of my term as president I 

worked to promote three main themes.  The first 
was to further improve the membership meeting 
experience.  I’d like to think that the board and I 
were successful in this endeavor.  The truth is 
it’s difficult to say exactly but recognizing this 
we’re in the middle now of crafting a 
membership questionnaire aimed at providing 
the IOS leadership with the objective feedback 
needed to cater to your preferences.  The second 
objective was to focus our conservations efforts.  
This was principally achieved by partnering with 
Dr.Larry Zettler who has now presented twice to 
the IOS in the last 3 years.  His orchid 
conservation efforts in Florida and Hawaii are 
well recognized and respected.  My third goal 
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was to develop deeper relationships with local 
and regional partners.  These include our 
meeting host location, the Chicago Botanic 
Garden, the AOS regional Chicago Judging 
Center as well as a host of local and regional 
orchid vendors, perennial favorites at our two 
annual shows.  Frankly, we have more work to 
do here but that’s born out of my sense that our 
future fortunes are somewhat intertwined. 

  
Looking ahead, and as I commented at our 

May meeting, I’m excited at the new leadership 
slate you affirmed on May 16th.  I know Loren 
and his team will serve you all well.  They are 
thinking ever more strategically about crafting a 
sustainable, long-lived IOS build on a 
willingness to listen and try new things.  I 
believe we’re entering an exciting new season 
ahead for the IOS and encourage you all to lend 
your support and talents to helping Loren and the 
team. Corporately and individually the future 
success of the IOS is in our hands.  It will be 
what we make of it.   

 
Thank you all for the opportunity these past 

two years to serve you as president.  It was a 
pleasure.   

 
Happy growing, 
 
-Luis 

 

Election of Officers and Directors 
 
The members in attendance at the May meeting unanimously elected the slate of officers 
and directors listed below:  

 
Officers (Term of office is from July 1 until June 30): 

President .............................................................................. Loren Pollock 
1st VicePresident (Meetings/Speakers) ................................ Victor Lentini 
2nd Vice (Home Show Chair)  ............................................. Jeanne Becker  
3rd Vice President (Away Show Chair)  .................................Joel Edwards 
Secretary (Recorder)  ...................................................... Anne Puvalowski 
Assistant Secretary (Newsletter Editor)  .................................... Beth Engle 
Treasurer (Collects/Disburses Funds)  .................................. Rebecca Luce 
Assistant Treasurer (Membership/ Dues)  ......................... George Titterton 
Immediate Past President ......................................................... Luis Torres 
 

New Board Members (Term of office expires June 30 of the year shown.): 
Claire Papiewski ................................................................................ 2014 
Rose Matchen  ................................................................................... 2014 

Dendrophylax lindenii 
Grower:  Jeff Hale 
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Congratulations to the newly elected and re-
elected officers and directors.  A most sincere 
"thank you" goes to retiring officers and 

directors, Anne Kotowski, Lois Cinert and Barry 
Lubin. 
 
 

View From the Speaker’s Chair 
   Loren Pollock, Speaker Chair

Was that two years already? Well, you know 
what they say about how time flies. Thanks to all 
of you for allowing me to serve as your Speaker 
Chair. It was a great experience. Plus, I look 
forward to the challenges that await me in my 
new role as President.  

 
Next up - Victor Lentini! We all know how 

capable Victor is. No doubt he will do a 
wonderful job in his new role as Speaker Chair.  

   

 
Next up for Speakers Chair, Victor Lentini. 

 
For those of you who made your way to our 

May members' meeting, I hope you enjoyed 
Francisco's presentation as much as I did! As 
usual, I scored a few excellent plants (thank you  
Francisco!).  Hopefully some of you found a few 
gems for yourselves.   

 
Many thanks to Becky for her incredibly well 

presented workshop on semi-hydro growing. The 

questions and discussion that ensued really 
shows how resourceful we orchid growers can 
be. 

 
Our speaker for this coming meeting will be 

Mario Ferrusi. Here's a little background on 
Mario:  

 
Mario Ferrusi started growing orchids just 

after his daughter Ilia was born in 1980.  Like 
everyone else, he started with a hybrid 
Phalaenopsis. This soon escalated after 
purchasing a hobbyist setup of 23 plants and 
fluorescent lights. 

  
He quickly gravitated to more unusual orchids 

like Masdevallias, Draculas and other cool 
growers. A recent president of Ontario's largest 
orchid society – the Southern Ontario Orchid 
Society, Mario has been a member for a number 
of years. He is also a fully accredited AOS judge, 
as well as former chair of the Toronto Judging 
Center – a position he held for five years. 

 

Rebecca Luce talks about growing 
orchids semi-hydroponically 

 



 - 4 - 

He concentrates primarily on the hybridization 
of Masdevallias, Odontoglossums, and Lycastes, 
as well as a few other scattered genera. 

 
Mario has won numerous AOS awards over 

the years, and his presentation, titled “Mario's 
Orchids A to Z”, will focus on many of these 
wonderful plants as well as their culture.  You 
can get a preview of the plants Mario will bring 
to sell from his website, http://marshhollow.com. 

 
Our workshop for this meeting will be 

conducted by Lois Cinert (thank you Lois). The 
title of her presentation is “Orchids You Never 
Killed – Because You've Never Heard of Them”. 
If you are into the unusual, don't miss it! 

As usual, our mentors meeting (a chance to 
learn from some of our more experienced 
growers) will begin at 11:45am. Please have 
your flowering plants on the tables by 12:00noon 
for judging. Our workshop will begin at 
12:30pm, followed by a short business meeting. 
Then, at around 1:15, onto our featured speaker. 

 
Don’t forget to bring some treats to share 

(homemade please) – the IOS will provide the 
coffee. 

 
I hope to see you all there! 
 
-Loren 

 

Home Show 
By Jeanne Becker, Home Show Chair 
 
Have you thought about helping out at one of 

the IOS orchid shows, but you’re not sure what’s 
involved?  Would you like to get to know more 
IOS members?  Are you looking to have some 
fun working on an important project this fall?   

 
If you answered “yes” to any of these 

questions, then you should consider coming to 
the IOS Fall Mini-Show Planning meeting on 
Sunday June 13th at 11:00 a.m.  The meeting 
precedes the regular IOS meeting and will be 
held in the Fairchild Room at the Chicago 
Botanic Garden.  The advantage of our fall show 
is that it is smaller than the Annual Spring Show, 
which means the planning tasks are manageable 
for people who are just learning the ropes.  As 
Home Show Chair, I’d love to have your help 
and I’m certainly open to your suggestions.  
Perhaps you have ideas on how to improve the 
shows – I’d love to hear them.   

 
Here are some of the areas where help is 

needed during the planning of the show.  Each of 
these “tasks” can be done by an individual or by 
you and a friend working together.  In no case 
will you be working alone, without assistance.  
The Show Chair and other members of the Board 
will be there to help you out when needed.   

 
Volunteer Coordinator:  Oversee the 

scheduling of volunteers for the show itself 

(from set-up on Friday October 8 through tear-
down on Sunday October 10).  Help prepare 
directions so that volunteers know what to do 
when they arrive.  After the show, thank 
volunteers for their help - by phone, email or 
card.   

 
Public Relations Coordinator:  Using media 

lists provided by the Home Show Chair, contact 
television, radio and print media to encourage 
coverage of the show.  Help prepare a press 
release to be sent out.  Do follow-up phone calls.  
Purchase ads in several key media outlets, using 
budgeted funds.  

 
Hospitality Coordinator:  Ask members to sign 

up to bring “goodies” to place in our break-out 
room for volunteers working the show.  Snacks 
are needed for Friday afternoon and evening, 
Saturday and Sunday.  Using budgeted funds, 
purchase soda, water and other snacks not 
provided by members.  Oversee the hospitality 
room during the show, to ensure that it’s kept 
clean and organized.   

 
Judging Coordinator:  Using budgeted funds, 

prepare the goody bags and thank-you notes that 
are given to judges on Saturday morning.  Arrive 
bright and early on Saturday morning (6:30 a.m.) 
to lay out the ribbons and organize the 
paperwork for the judging teams.  Record the 
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best of class winners and distribute ribbons to the 
judging teams.  Provide assistance to the Judging 
Chair, as requested. 

 
Presentation Coordinator:  Schedule a few 

guest speakers to make presentations in the 
auditorium during the show.  With assistance 
from Garden staff, be sure the room and AV is 
setup for each speaker.  Introduce the speakers, 
listen to their presentations, provide assistance as 
needed.  Send thank you notes to the speakers. 

 
Vendor Coordinator:  At the fall show, 

individual and commercial members bring in 
plants to be sold at the plant sales tables.  
Vendors do not have their own tables, so the 
work of the Vendor Coordinator at the fall show 

is minimal.  It involves calling the commercial 
members and confirming how many plants they 
will be bringing and when they will be arriving, 
so that help is available to move the plants to the 
sales area. 

 
If any of these areas of responsibility sounds 

like fun to you, come to the planning meeting on 
June 13th.  If you have questions or would like 
to help out, but can’t make the meeting, call 
Jeanne at 224-612-2152.   

 
We’re looking forward to another great orchid 

show, and YOU can help make it possible!  See 
you in June! 

 
- Jeanne 

 

Monthly Judging - We are GREAT! 
Lois Cinert, Ribbon Judging

No, Excellent.  Exceptional, Outstanding.  We 
are wonderful orchid growers.  And we are proud 
enough of our skills to bring 1,117 plants to our 
events to show them to everyone. 

 
And, we don’t only excel in quantity.  We 

grow quality plants well.  We earned 1,156 of 
our points for AOS awards – HCCs, AMs, and 
CBRs.  Jerry Seidel got his first one, Alex 
Manuel, Leo Schordje, Chuck & Jane High, Joe 

Dixler, and Sue Golan also had awards to add to 
their collections. 

 
We earned 25 Best of Class or special awards 

at shows, home and away, and a Best of Class 
for our own home show display, designed and 
organized by Anne Kotowski. 

 
Fifty members participated by bringing 617 

plants to monthly meetings.  Ken Vrabel, Anne 
Puvalowski, and Sherry Maloney braved all the 

Phal. Sogo Vivien 
Grower:  Karen Castillo 

Vanda Pakchong Blue 
Grower:  Lana Keroson 
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weather and traffic to bring plants to every 
meeting.  Joe Dixler brought the most plants to 
meetings,  69. 

 
We had 20 members send plants to the 5 away 

shows we attended.  Those 241 plants helped our 
neighbor societies have great shows, too.  Our 
all-stars at away shows are Sherry Maloney, Joel 
Edwards, and Sue Golan, who all sent plants to 
all the shows.  Rose Matchen brought the most 
plants to away shows.   

 
If you’ll note, Sherry Maloney had perfect 

attendance at shows and meetings, our only 
member to do so. 

 
Our home shows are our pride and glory, and 

we brought 259 plants to the two shows.  Some 
of them were in excellent personal displays, most 
in our IOS spring show display, the Best of Class 
winner.   We can do it again, with your help.  No 
more ‘wait ‘til next year’! 

Thank you all for participating.  Awards will 
be given at the June meeting for our exceptional 

growers, the intrepid folks who participate in our 
monthly meetings and shows.  Final points totals 
will be announced then. 

 
And the best news is, we get to do it again next 

year.  Start now; bring your blooming plants to 
our meetings.  You get points for every plant, 
more points for ribbons and special awards, even 
more for shows – home or away.  Don’t be afraid 
to bring your plants.  We can answer questions 
about packing and transporting them safely in 
any weather. 

 
Bring them to Chicago AOS Judging Center, 

too.  There is nothing to lose, and you won’t 
know if you can win an award unless you bring 
your plant. 

 
Share your blooming plants with us.  We can 

all learn more about the orchids we love. 
 
-Lois 

 

Plant of the Month - Lights (1 of 2) 
Dryadella edwallii 

Growers:  C & J High 
Presented by Sue Golan 

 

 
Plant of the Month - Lights (2 of 2) 

Lockhartia Gold Speck 
Growers:  Ron & Katie Payeur 

Presented by Joel Edwards 
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Plant of the Month - Greenhouse 
Anguloa uniflora 

Growers:  Joe & Rosalie Dixler 
Presented by Anne Kotowski 

 

Cypripedium parviflorum v. parviflorum 
Growers:  C & J High 

Epidendrum hybrid 
Grower:  Carolyn Johnson 

Renanthera monachica 
Grower:  Allison Tribble 



 - 8 - 

IOS Financial Fun 
By Rebecca Luce, Treasurer
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Summer is finally upon us! As I write this, I am 
enjoying the ability to open my windows and 
enjoy the fresh air without the sting of bitter cold 
for which Chicago is known. My orchids are 
happier, for they no longer have to endure a chilly 
spot on the windowsill (despite the south 
exposure), it’s now become an enjoyable spot to 
spend their days.  Most of you I’m sure can relate, 
as you move your orchids outside to their summer 
abodes. I’ve never had the opportunity to 
“Summer” orchids outside since I live in a high-
rise, but it surely does sound interesting and, dare 
I say, a bit more natural for the orchids, despite 
the risk of the critters and bugs I hear so many of 
you often speak of. I can imagine they bloom 
better and have stronger new growth after 
spending some quality time outside – much like 
ourselves after enjoying a summer outdoors �  

 
In financial matters, I would like to say that the 

IOS did in fact generate revenue in excess of cost 
at the spring 2010 Show this past March, to the 
tune of roughly $3,000. We are thrilled with this 
net revenue, given that it was generated during 
what the garden considered to be a rather slow 
weekend, mostly due to the inclement weather. In 
other words, despite the cold and snow, you all 
still came out to support the show and enjoy the 
orchids, and for that we are eternally grateful. 
This net revenue has gone back into the IOS and 
will continue to support the society and its 
mission, which includes hosting meetings at the 
Chicago Botanic Garden, arranging for quality 
speakers, in addition to our orchid conservation 
and donation efforts. Thank you all for your 
support! 

 
The IOS bank balances as of May 27 are: 
 

 
 
Checking    $14,531.82 
Money Market  $23,680.81 
TOTAL     $38,212.63 
 
In the last bit of news, I am currently drafting a 

new budget for the 2010-2011 IOS fiscal year 
with the assistance of the financial committee, and 
will have a budget ready for review and approval 
at the next board meeting in July. 

 
I’ve not received any further information from 

Jewel Osco related to fund-raising efforts. I 
imagine that the economy is playing a role in this 
belt-tightening on their behalf, so we as a society 
will continue to look for other opportunities to 
raise money to offset this loss. 

 
I’m off to enjoy the start of the summer, and I 

hope you do as well! 
 
-Becky 
 
 
 

 
Lc. Pink Spice 'Carmela' 
Grower:  Rebecca Luce 

 
 
 

 



 - 9 - 

Board bIOS 
By Maurice Hardy, Contributing Editor 
 
For this month's member Biography I would 

like to introduce you to a truly exceptional 
member of the IOS, Rose Matchen. Rose's 
energy and enthusiasm are sure to be a great 
asset both now and in the years ahead. 

 
 Rose's interest in orchids came about by 

accident.  A friend suggested that Rose 
accompany her to a greenhouse nursery near 
where they work - a greenhouse called Oak Hill 
Gardens. The Rest Is History,  as the saying 
goes, and Rose soon came down with a malady 
well known to many of our 
membership...ORCHID FEVER. That's right, 
from that day on, Rose was hooked on 
orchids.      

 
Her hobby soon out-grew the confines of her 

house, and Rose's interest led her to build a 
greenhouse.  Over the last 15 years, her orchid 
collection has multiplied several times.  Among 
the orchids in Rose's collection are the following 
genera: many Paphiopediums, mini-Cattleyas, 
Phragmipediums, Stanhopeas, and Cycnoches, 
to name but a few!  Most important to Rose, 
though, is her focus on lady slipper orchids or 
Paphs.  In fact, Rose owns and hosts her own 
slipper enthusiast Web Blog: Slipper Orchid 
Talk .com  Asked if she had a favorite orchid 
she responded that it was Michael Koopowitz 
(philippinense x sanderianum). It's a slipper 
orchid, of course!  Asked what she liked about 
the IOS as a society, she said the opportunity to 
compare notes and meet other members at our 
shows was the most fun and enjoyable thing for 
her as a relatively recent member.  Rose also 

mentioned that there was a speaker whom she'd 
particularly liked. This speaker appeared in the 
summer 2009 - Earl Bailey of Orchid Babies.  
She said of him, "He was just one of the 
friendliest, happiest, most laid back gentlemen 
that I ever met.  I hope he'll come back."  

 
I hope you all will agree with me that Rose, 

herself, is one of the nicest, most cheerful people 
you will ever talk to in our society and she is 
someone well worth getting to know. 

 
-Maurice. 
 

 
Rose Matchen, newly elected member,  

IOS Board of Directors 
 
 
 
 

Focus on Conservation - Orchid Conservation Coalition 2009 Wrap Up 
 
 
 
 
In 2009, the Spokane Orchid Society, USA, 

the Greater Cincinnati Orchid Society, USA, and 
the Vallarta Orchid Society, Mexico are 
participating in 1% for Orchid Conservation. As 
of this writing so has the Oregon Orchid Society, 

USA and one business the International Flower 
Essence Repertoire, UK. 

 
In 2009, three non-profit conservation 

organizations are participating in the coalition: 
Debwendon Inc., Canada, the Native Orchid 

The following article is reprinted with permission from The Orchid Conservation Coalition, 
http://www.orchidconservationcoalition.org. 
IOS supports and participates in the Conservation Coalition's "  1% For Orchid Conservation" program. 
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Conservation Inc, Canada and the Gurukula 
Botanical Sanctuary, India. As of this writing so 
is the Association of Orchid Producers in El 
Valle and Cabuya, Panama. 

 
In 2009, the OCC had its first major success in 

being instrumental is helping save the habitat of 
Arachnorchis (Caladenia) rosella in Australia. 

 
Good news, the habitat of Arachnorchis 

(Caladenia) rosella in Australia that Dr Randall 
Robinson wrote about has been purchased. A 
philanthropist that read the article on the Orchid 
Conservation Coalition website donated the 
additional funds needed to purchase the habitat. 
The purchase of the land happened on May 23, 
2009 by a coalition of the Trust for Nature, 
Dunmoochin Foundation, the local people and 
the very generous philanthropist. After the 
successful auction bid there is enough money left 
over for management of the habitat. 

 
Dr. Robinson says, “We went through too 

many bottles of champagne after the auction! 
Needless to say we are all just over the moon. 
Thank you so much for your input. The monies 
we gained through the philanthropist that found 
us through your website tipped us over the edge 
and allowed us to have a wonderful outcome.” 

 
Everyone should be proud of the successful 

preservation of the habitat of Arachnorchis 
(Caladenia) rosella. There are only about 140 
known plants in the wild. So this purchase is 
very important. It is a good example of how 
networking and getting information out about 
orchid conservation can make a positive impact. 
Thanks to all the people, orchid societies, 
businesses, and conservation organizations 
involved in the Orchid Conservation Coalition 
may we continue to have successes. Full story 
and more pictures: 
http://www.orchidconservationcoalition.org/pr/ar
osella.html 

 
Two initiatives to buy or protect orchid habitat: 
 

The Orchid and Botanical Garden (Jardìn 
Botànico Las Orquìdeas) of Puyo, Ecuador 
request for donations to buy land for 
reforestation and as a wildlife corridor. 
Neighboring land to the orchid reserve, a 
potential corridor between the reserve and the 
lower Rio Puyo watershed, is currently for sale. 
The land is 25 hectares (61.78 acres) for 
$250,000 US dollars (Ecuador's currency is the 
US dollar). They are currently looking for 
$125,000 in donations with the rest to come in 
matching funds. Full Story:  
http://www.orchidconservationcoalition.org/pr/jb
lorestore.html 

 
Debwendon Inc and the Native Orchid 

Conservation, Inc. (NOCI) are soliciting 
donations to build a boardwalk and interpretive 
trail over a part of the Brokenhead Wetland 
Ecological Reserve. The Brokenhead Wetland 
contains 28 species of orchids and 8 species of 
carnivorous plants including 23 provincially rare 
species. Full Story: 
http://www.orchidconservationcoalition.org/pr/br
okenheadtrail.html 

 
Donation total for 2009 (Donation amount 

given in equivalents) 
$ 45,658.59 Australian Dollars 
$ 43,013.92 Canadian Dollars 
$ 500,221.14 Mexico Peso 
£ 25,568.59 UK Pound 
$ 40,106.32 US Dollars 
 
Total Donations since Start (2005) 
$ 55,676.88 Australian Dollars 
$ 51,712.52 Canadian Dollars 
$ 599,241.87 Mexico Peso 
£ 30,764.39 UK Pound 
$ 48,016.27 US Dollars 
 
For more information on the Orchid 

Conservation Coalition and orchid conservation 
visit 
http://www.orchidconservationcoalition.org or 
email: 
information@orchidconservationcoalition.org 
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Culture Corner–  Roots 
Dave Tribble, Contributing Editor 

 
 
 
 
 

Root Basics  
 
1. Root cells regulate the flow of water and 
nutrients (as water-soluble ions) into the plant, 
and gas exchange (carbon dioxide out and 
oxygen in).  
 
2. The rates at which these events occur is 
determined by physical characteristics of the root 
cells and by the relative concentrations of the 
components on either side of the cell wall.  
 
3. A root cell, once grown, is apparently "locked 
into" the configuration that was appropriate at 
the time it grew, and cannot change to 
accommodate a new potting environment, new 
cells must grow that are attuned to the new 
environment.  
 
4. The functionality of cells in a particular 
environment is not "all-or-nothing," but is a 
matter of degree.  
 
Based upon those "tenets," it becomes clear that 
some of the long-established "rules" are quite 
well-founded:  
 
-When repotting, always make sure that new 
growths (hence new roots) are forming. Doing so 
gives the plant the opportunity to grow cells that 
are appropriate for the environment created by 
the new medium.  
 
-Likewise, it is important to keep the plant in a 
low-stress environment (less light, cooler 
temperatures—or at least not hot temperatures, 
which is why we do not recommend repotting in 
the hot days of summer) for 4 - 6 weeks after 
repotting so the plant can get established. If the 
new roots have not yet grown enough to fully 
support the plant, and the old roots are not able 

to function at 100%, this makes a lot of sense. 
This is an especially important issue when 
making a drastic change in media, such as bark-
based to mounted, into inert media, or into water. 
Interestingly enough, aerial roots do quite well 
when submerged in water, as they can apparently 
regulate water flow better than those that were 
submerged in the medium.  
 

One further thing that relates to media choice 
is decomposition and gas exchange. We know 
that decomposing medium can take down a plant 
quite quickly, but an aspect of that which is not 
often considered is its effect on gas exchange.  

As organic media decompose, they tend to 
compact and stay quite wet, and it is quite 
plausible that the compacting of the medium - 
and not the wetness or decomposition themselves 
- is the culprit in the rapid loss of roots and the 
plant.  

 

 
 
Figure 1. Out of the pot, we see the darkish brown roots 
are rotted, but some healthy roots prevail. Healthy roots 
are firm when the outer velamen is squeezed. Rotted 
roots collapse because the velamen has rotten leaving 
only the root, which may or may not regrow a healthy 
root branch.  

Periodically, we will bring you items from past IOS Newsletters. Our forefathers, God bless em, left us with much astute 
and sage advice. The item below is reprinted from the Illinois Orchid Society Newsletter V50, No 10 October, 2002). The 
author is: Barbara Bennett.  
 
The article was adapted & printed with permission from First Ray’s Orchids. http://www.firstrays.com/free_info.htm  
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As plant respiration occurs, carbon dioxide exits 
the roots so it can be swept away into the air. If 
the medium is compacted and wet, the carbon 
dioxide will not dissipate, but can react with the 
water to form carbonic acid, which kills plant 
tissue quickly. The localized high concentration 
of carbon dioxide near the roots also limits the 
plant's ability to release more, essentially 
"choking" the gas exchange process.  
 
It seems likely that the open, airy structure of the 
ceramic PrimeAgra medium - permitting lots of 
gas exchange - is why constantly-wet roots don't 
rot in semi-hydroponic culture.  
 
        (Photos courtesy of Barb Bennett)  

 
Figure 2. After rinsing all debris and pulling dead 
velamen from roots, the plant is ready to be repotted 
into a slightly smaller pot (because of the root loss).  

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

IOS Affiliations 

Orchid Conservation Coalition 
http://www.orchidconservationcoalition.org 
 

 
 
 

Orchid Digest 
http://www.orchiddigest.com

American Orchid Society 
http://www.aos.org 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 - 13 - 

Officers and Board Members 
 
Office rs (Terms of office are from July 1 until June 30):  
President  Loren Pollock  847-219-0718    b_rand@yahoo.com 
1st Vice President (Meetings/speakers) Victor Lentini  773-763-6363     f1orchid@aol.com 
2nd Vice (Home Show Chair) Jeanne Becker 847-945-8107    beckerjeanne@hotmail.com 
3rd Vice President (Away show chair) Joel Edwards 630-941-1084 
Secretary (Recorder) Anne Puvalowski 224-699-9021    apuvalow@hotmail.com 
Asst. Secretary (Newsletter Editor) Beth Engle 815-886-4953     hortpotter@att.net 
Treasurer (Collects/disburses monies) Rebecca Luce 847-756-0663    rebeccaluce23@hotmail.com               
Asst. Treasurer  (Membership/ Dues) George Titterton 773-989-9044    getinteriors@juno.com 
Immediate Past President  Luis Torres 847-303-6838    mrltorres@hotmail.com 
Board Members (Terms of office expire June 30 of th e year shown.):  
Open 2011  
Open 2011  
Bob Tropp   2012 874-676-2495    jackietropp@comcast.net 
Allison Tribble 2012 773-728-4874    allisont@rcn.com 

Joe Dixler  2013 847-432-7708     jmd@dixler.net 

Joan Goodman 2013 847-470-0469     joangoodman2002@yahoo.com 

Claire Papiewski 2014 847-622-8664     dreflap@yahoo.com 

Rose Matchen 2014 847-587-6525---goldrosey@att.net 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Support Our Sponsors! 
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